
October 24, 2019 

Dr. Dindar Zebari 
KRG Coordinator for International Advocacy 
Kurdistan Regional Government 

Re: Possible Movement Restrictions Imposed on Refugees In Makhmur 
Camp  

Dear Dr. Zebari, 

According to refugees living in Makhmur Camp, the Kurdistan Regional 
Government, following unknown assailants’ killing of a Turkish diplomat on 
July 17, 2019 imposed movement restrictions on camp residents, seemingly 
because of perceived PKK support among camp residents. 

Four refugees told Human Rights Watch that since the incident of the killing, 
KRG authorities at the checkpoint they have to pass through to travel from 
the camp to Erbil and onwards to other cities in the Kurdistan Region have 
been turning them back, saying they are not allowed to enter Erbil. 

The refugees said that some do not have valid identity cards because the 
Ministry of Interior in Baghdad stopped reissuing the cards in 2014 and 
only slowly restarted as of 2018. As a result, those interviewed said, they 
also cannot travel through Baghdad-controlled territory because of the risk 
of arrest for traveling without valid civil documentation. Others said they 
feared transiting through Baghdad-controlled areas because of general 
fears of risk of arrest and lack of Arabic language skills. 

The refugees said the restrictions have meant over 1000 of the refugees at 
the camp who used to work and study in Erbil or other cities in the 
Kurdistan Region have lost their jobs, access to education, and healthcare 
in Erbil as a result of the restrictions, leading in at least two cases to 
women having miscarriages because checkpoint authorities prevented they 
from entering Erbil to seek urgent medical attention. 

In order to better understand the Kurdistan Regional Government’s current 
movement rules for the refugee residents of Makhmur camp, would you 
please detail: 

• What were the rules governing the movement rights of refugees in
Makhmur camp prior to July 2019;

• What the current rules are;
• Why the rules have changed, if they have changed;
• Under what legal basis the rules were changed, if they changed;
• What process camp residents must go through in order to enter

Erbil.
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We look forward to your response to our questions by October 31. Please direct your 
response and any questions to my colleague, Senior Iraq Researcher Belkis Wille, via 
email or phone at XX. 

Thank you for considering our request. 

Sincerely, 

Sarah Leah Whitson 
Executive Director 
Middle East and North Africa 
Human Rights Watch 

mailto:willeb@hrw.org

